Greater Nottingham Cycle Development Group 
Notes 18th August 2009
1. In Attendance

Steve Brewer, City Council; Paul Hillier, Notts County Council; Hugh McClintock, Pedals; Keith Morgan, City Council; Gary Smerdon-White, GNTP; Arthur Williams, Pedals
2. Apologies

Received from: Chris Carter, City Council; John Cutler, CTC; Nicola Jones, Sustrans; Leona Scurr, Notts Police; Helen Ross, PCT; Kevin Sharman, County Council:  Absent: John White, RideWise; 
3. Cycle Maps
A proposal relating to mapping and standards had been prepared by GNTP and City Council. After discussion it was agreed

3.1. A GIS based system of recording cycle mapping was essential – from that a variety of maps for all uses could be produced on different media. City’s digitisation would be complete in the next few months

3.2. A process to categorise and determine routes would be commenced by the City Council who would contract to review the existing maps, propose remedial actions on the maps and infrastructure and propose future strategic developments. (Chris C) 

3.3. Mapping format would be as for Notts, Lincs and TfL

3.4. CTC approach to categorisation by skills levels seems most appropriate

3.5. Transport Direct may be best for implementing journey planning
3.6. We need to keep aware of developing standards e.g. Cyclenation approach which will be presented at the November national conference

3.7. City and County undertook to present their views to Pedals meeting in October.

Further discussion followed on the need for a Greater Nottingham Strategic Cycle Network plan. It was agreed the following process would be followed
3.8. Keith, Paul and Steve to produce a ‘strategic network plan’ covering City, GN and the surrounding 5 or 10 miles

3.9. Workshops and CDG discussions to
· See how City and County investment programmes can deliver it 

· Develop ideas about strategic signage along key radials and orbitals 

· develop ideas further around NCN numbering
This led to discussion on NCN6 and future NCN numbering and the following conclusions – 

3.10. Due to changes in the network over the last few years and planned for the next few years NCN6 should be reviewed taking into consideration  

· Developments of Erewash Canal and riverside, Attenborough 

· Potential riverside developments to east of Trent Bridge and out to Newark either side of the Trent (north side through Left Bank Flood Defences, southside through Grantham Canal etc) – eventually it is assumed there would be an NCN number for it/them on a circular Incredibly Big Track 

· Development of a Leen corridor 

· BigTrack 

· Linking and taking leisure cyclists through the more interesting and touristic parts of the GN area 

3.11.  Commuter facility provided (poorly) through NCN 6 in Beeston at present does have various practical problems and constraints so should be considered and improved as part of Tram and Beeston Station developments – even if NCN 6 was re-aligned as floated above then a parallel route with Queens Road would likely still be needed for commuters. 

4. BigTrack and other local routes

Keith asked for suggestions for small scale improvements in the City to NCN6 – immediate suggestions were LeenGate/Abbey St but all suggestions to Keith.
It was suggested Hugh asks Severn Trent Water what their plans are for re-opening the bridge and revising local signage.

It was confirmed that the Trent Bridge Link would be completed in September
County are considering possibilities to the south of the Trent in Rushcliffe (Paul)
5. NET2

Steve B confirmed he was involved in developments for NET2 associated with cycle carriage, cycle parking at tram stops and termini, cycle infrastructure along the proposed routes.

6. Project Updates

6.1. Sustrans Universities/QMC – the bid has been approved, a good team of project staff selected and soon to be formally offered posts.

6.2. Sustainable Travel City - the bid has reached the shortlisting stage with it is believed 3 other Cities – the next assessment stage takes place 3rd Sept.
6.3. Movers and Shakers – stutters on with probably insufficient time spent chasing M&Sers. Gary to give Arthur info re Marie Horan – PCT CE’s PA.

6.4. Nottingham Station secure bike project and Station redevelopment – consultations with Cyclists on proposals to commence in September – Keith 
6.5. Meadows Area Regeneration – Keith is involved in ensuring cycle routes are protected

6.6. Ring Road Major – is some years away from start of the programme
6.7. Pedals can find Area boundaries from City Website for their ‘wish list’ groupings

6.8. A52 Sherwin Island to QMC Island – Keith and Paul to chase on latest state of play.
6.9. Consideration to be given on how to move forward on BigTrack signage – Chris C. Steve undertook to see if banners might be used to promote it more
6.10. It was confirmed Strelley Corridor is ahead of schedule

6.11. Keith, Steve and Paul to consider what might be done with A6002

7. Safe Cycling/Respect Campaign
Driver Safety/respect Campaign needed with a comprehensive approach to cycling safety including: 

· Safer and more respectful motorists 

· Safer cycling infrastructure and training 

· Protecting pedestrians on shared ways 

It was considered that a full session should be given over to this at the next meeting (Gary)
 Note from previous meeting - It is likely that many motorists, pedestrians and cyclists are unaware of regulations in force around the City including:-

· Enforceability of Advance stop lines

· Present focus on bus line enforcement using traffic and other cameras

· Cycling Prohibited in Market Square but not throughout the clear zone

· Confirmation that there were few one way streets in the Centre but that cyclists must obey the signed ones

· Trespass by motorists into cycle lanes in the city was not an offence

· Riding on pavements is illegal but crossing from a Road across a pavement into a cycle path is not

It was felt that discussions with the police would be useful in order to develop some sort of communication for those target groups – this might be something along the lines:

· Cycling is safe

· Not a lot of people know the regulations but here they are

· Police would be considerate and sensible in dealing with offences and would consider warnings plus referrals to RideWise

· Cyclists need to be considerate and sensible as to where they Ride especially when sharing facilities with pedestrians

· Motorists  need to be sensible and considerate with cyclists and pedestrians

Council officers were concerned that such a campaign would have to be very carefully worded because of the legal sensitivities but would give consideration to such proposals. 

8. Autumn cycle campaigners’ conference on Sat. 14 Nov

Hugh distributed the agenda for the day.
9. Matters Arising from previous meetings
9.1. Lobbying for national support for cycling schemes, especially revenue - Chris C agreed to make a proposal to the next meeting
9.2. Sports Notts considerations – Gary agreed to contact Helen Gorman and Brian Steele 

9.3. Riding on Pavements
· Steve B suggested that City Council be informed of spots where this is prevalent in order to see if improvements could be made to increase the cyclists’ safety. (Leona & Steve B)
· There has been confusion about cycling in front of the Council House. Steve B confirmed it was legal and suggested anyone who has been stopped and fined should appeal. Hugh confirmed that signage from King and Queen Streets was poor
9.4. Motorists ignoring Double Yellow Lines on advisory cycle lanes.

The road outside Games Workshop was brought to Chris’s attention

9.5. ASL violations – Steve provided posters for distribution with bus operators etc – he is able to provide these in a number of sizes. A few improvements were suggested in the order of the statements on the posters

9.6. Route finding buddies - RideWise will provide support (Gary), 

9.7. Boroughs 

It was proposed that be involved as part of a consideration of Growth Points and Sustainable Urban Extensions once they are more clearly defined - Chris C to discuss with Kevin
9.8. Cycling Hub

Hugh suggested commissioning a study by Cycling England under their free (7-day) professional support service for local authorities. This is included in the STC bid and could possibly be developed within the Station developments
10. Agenda and date of next meeting

Next meeting 15th October 2pm at City Council Exchange Buildings North - guests from Karlsruhe will be invited. 

Possible items for agenda 

· Respect Campaign

· National Lobbying

· Sustainable Urban Extensions

11. AOB 

11.1. CDG were informed of a GOEM/Sustrans event on Sustainable Travel and LTP3 on 23rd November 2009.

11.2. CDG were informed of a GNTP Forum 4th November 2009 on LTP3

11.3. Thanks and best wishes were expressed for Jez Ellis’s contribution over the last year.
11.4. CDG were informed of very encouraging latest counts on BigTrack

· 6% increase in pedestrian trips in the last year 

· 3% increase in cycling trips in the last year (1700 trips per day)

However overall cycling trip numbers in GN were still seeing no growth. It was suggested investigations might be needed into count locations, cycle parking counts should be taken, and automatic counts are needed (Chris C)
